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PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE 
 
AGENDA 
 
Meeting to be held in the Civic Centre (Committee Room 2) on 
Tuesday, 20th March 2012 at 5.30 p.m. 
 
 
ITEM  PAGE 

   
1.  Receipt of Declarations of Interest (if any) 

 
 

   
2.  Apologies for Absence 

 
 

   
3.  Minutes of the last meeting of the Committee held on 

Monday 20th February, 2012 
 
(copy attached) 
 

1 

   
4. Report of the meeting of the Development Control 

(Hetton Houghton and Washington) Sub Committee 
held on 28th February, 2012 
 
(copy attached) 
 

5 

   
5. Washington Bus Link Improvement Schemes – 

Formal Objection 
 
Report of the Executive Director of City Services (copy 
attached) 
 

10 

Elaine Waugh, 
Head of Law and Governance, 
Civic Centre 
SUNDERLAND 
12th March, 2012 
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At a meeting of the PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE held in the CIVIC 
CENTRE on MONDAY, 20TH FEBRUARY, 2012 at 5.30 p.m. 
 
 
Present:- 
 
Councillor Tye in the Chair 
 
Councillors Ball, Copeland, Curran, Fletcher, Forbes, T. Foster, Francis, E. Gibson, 
Howe, Kay, Lauchlan, T. Martin, Padgett, D. Richardson, J. Scott, Tate, Thompson, 
Wood and A. Wright. 
 
 
Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
 
Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Charlton, Ellis, Essl, 
Gallagher and P. Watson. 
 
 
Minutes of the Last Meeting of the Committee held on Tuesday, 24th January, 
2012 
 
1. RESOLVED that the minutes of the last Committee held on Tuesday, 
24th January, 2012 be confirmed and signed as a correct record subject to the date 
of the meeting being amended from 21st January to 24th January. 
 
 
Report of the Meeting of the Development Control (North Sunderland) 
Sub-Committee held on 1st February, 2012 
 
The report of the meeting of the Development Control (North Sunderland) 
Sub-Committee held on 1st February, 2012 (copy circulated) was submitted. 
 
(For copy report – see original minutes). 
 
2. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted. 
 
 



Page 2 of 34

C:\Program Files\Neevia.Com\Document Converter 6\temp\NVDC\7EAD8662-3072-4905-B469-2A7F38A80AEB\0ffb3175-
354a-4ca5-ae7b-cc73e526b2ca.doc 

Report of the Extraordinary Meeting of the Development Control (Hetton, 
Houghton and Washington) Sub-Committee held on 31st January, 2012 
 
The report of the extraordinary meeting of the Development Control (Hetton, 
Houghton and Washington) Sub-Committee held on 31st January, 2012 (copy 
circulated) was submitted. 
 
(For copy report – see original minutes). 
 
Councillor Tate referred to application 11/02873/FUL:  Plot 19C Hetton Lyons 
Industrial Estate and requested that the final paragraph of the minutes in relation to 
this, before the minute of the vote which was taken, include the following:- 
 
In addition, by virtue of its detrimental visual and environmental impact, the proposed 
operation of the site would deter other businesses from setting up within the 
Industrial Estate, which would prejudice its future vitality and economic viability. 
 
3. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted subject to the inclusion of 
the comment above. 
 
 
Washington Bus Link Improvement Schemes – Formal Objection 
 
The Executive Director of City Services submitted a report (copy circulated) to inform 
the Committee of a formal objection received to the proposed bus link improvement 
schemes at nine bus links in Washington. 
 
(For copy report – see original minutes). 
 
Craig Wilkinson, Senior Project Engineer presented the report and was on hand to 
answer Members queries. 
 
Councillor Padgett commented that the general feeling was that taxis always had 
been allowed to use the links due to them being public service vehicles.  If they were 
not permitted to use the bus links it would result in long detours. In particular he felt 
the bus link at Barmston was a separate case, and felt it would be better served by 
allowing taxis through this particular bus link and introducing a pedestrian crossing 
instead. 
 
Councillor T. Martin commented that there were examples of this across the city, 
resulting in longer journeys for taxis, an issue which had come before Licensing 
Committees in the past.  Taxis are public service vehicles and this should be taken 
into account generally, but Councillor Martin also commented that he realised this 
may not always be the case if certain areas were deemed dangerous. 
 
Councillor Wood advised that a number of discussions at various meetings have 
been had on the issue of bus links, and there needs to be a joined up approach to 
the issue. He felt that as taxis were the only form of public transport which operated 
24/7 they should be allowed to use the links. 
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Councillor Wood also commented that it did not appear to make sense for the links 
to remain bus only 24/7 as buses did not operate all day, and felt that allowing taxis 
to use the links would help reduce CO2 omissions. He therefore advised that he 
would support a decision to uphold the objection from Washington Hackney 
Operators Association. 
 
Councillor E. Gibson enquired if any complaints had been made from the public in 
the area on this issue as these would need to be taken into consideration. 
 
Councillor Thompson commented that historically the links were actually pedestrian 
areas which the buses were allowed to use. They are a different concept to the bus 
routes such as on the A690. He felt the Committee should follow the public opinion 
for the bus links to be maintained as they are, for bus use only. 
 
Councillor Francis supported Councillor Martin’s views and commented that the 
abuse of bus links was usually by cars and had nothing to do with taxis. He felt the 
users of taxis could become confused if they were taken on a longer route, and that 
the Council should be aiming to keep costs down for the public. 
 
Councillor Tate commented that he understood the dilemma and the need for safety, 
so would not oppose the Washington Members’ proposals, but did feel there was a 
need for greater clarity/standardisation for the usage of bus links. 
 
Councillor Padgett enquired if the scheme for Barmston could be left until the new 
plans for the area were completed. 
 
The Chairman commented that he did sympathise with the Washington Members’ 
concerns and would like to find a middle ground on the issue. 
 
Mr. Wilkinson advised that blanket taxi access everywhere was not appropriate and 
needed to be based on individual merits whilst also considering local concerns 
raised by Councillors.  Historically the previous traffic orders at these locations did 
not allow taxis to use them but it had been accepted that there were great difficulties 
for the Police to enforce this, which was why the Council had investigated the issue. 
 
Through the results of consultations it was found that a village centre feel was 
requested and steps to try and minimise traffic use would help the Police to enforce 
and promote the amenity of the area and safety.  Mr. Wilkinson also advised that 
they could review the individual sites in the future as the Council had powers to re-
consult and amend the orders in due course if needed. 
 
In response to Councillor Padgett’s request, in relation to holding back the Barmston 
proposals until the end of April, Mr. Wilkinson advised that he did not think it would 
be possible to implement the nine schemes in part and he would have to seek legal 
advice. 
 
Mr. Wilkinson also advised that the alternative routes were not significant distances 
with a possible one mile diversion.  It was a difficult balance to get right when also 
considering safety issues and  the amenity of the area. 
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Councillor Kay referred to the bus links in the City Centre which taxis were allowed to 
use and commented that he was not a fan of this due to safety reasons and the 
public’s perception that only buses could use these. However he understood 
Councillor Padgett’s request in relation to Barmston, which may be a separate case 
if it could be isolated from the other schemes, but clarity was needed. 
 
The Chairman commented that he was mindful to propose a deferral of the item to 
allow further discussions. 
 
Mr. Wilkinson referred to the delegated decisions and the feedback received from 
the community on the specific proposals and advised that in relation to the Barmston 
link 85 properties had received the questionnaire, 34 had responded and in relation 
to the question asked ‘should the proposed changes be implemented?’ 22 stated 
yes, 7 no difference and 5 stated no. 
 
Councillor Padgett enquired if the questionnaire had been circulated before the 
flats/shops had been demolished in Barmston.  Mr. Wilkinson advised that it was 
issued before, so there would have been an awareness of the situation. 
 
Councillor Scott commented that he agreed with the proposal to defer the item. 
 
Councillor Wood commented that he would be happy to defer and felt that 22 
favourable responses out of 85 properties consulted was not an overwhelming 
endorsement of the scheme. 
 
Councillor Thompson wished to clarify that through the results of the consultations 
for other areas of Washington, one of the bus links would actually be closed, which 
indicated how strongly the public felt on the matter. As most of the bus links were 
located near schools he felt there was a need to weigh up public safety over 
potential increases in taxi fares. 
 
The Chairman commented that there was a worry over the public’s perception of bus 
links and the possible presumption that taxis could use these, and felt the item 
should be deferred to enable further discussions and consideration, and to possibly 
allow further consultation if necessary 
 
4. RESOLVED that the item be deferred pending further discussions, 
consideration and possible consultation. 
 
 
The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
(Signed) P. TYE, 
  Chairman. 
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At a meeting of the DEVELOPMENT CONTROL (HETTON, HOUGHTON AND 
WASHINGTON) SUB-COMMITTEE held in the CIVIC CENTRE on TUESDAY, 
28TH FEBRUARY, 2012 at 5.45 p.m. 
 
 
Present:- 
 
Councillor Fletcher in the Chair 
 
Councillors Charlton, Lauchlan, Morrissey, Padgett, D. Richardson, Scaplehorn, 
Scott, Tate, Thompson and Wakefield. 
 
 
Declarations of Interest 
 
Councillor Tate declared a personal interest in application 11/03553/FUL – Land 
North of Sycamore House, Louvain Terrace West, Hetton le Hole, Houghton Le 
Spring and Items for Information, 11/02362/OUT – Land at North Road, Hetton le 
Hole, Houghton le Spring as a Member of Hetton Town Council, which is a consultee 
in the application. 
 
 
 
Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors I. Richardson, Tye 
and Vardy. 
 
 
Applications made under the Town and Country Planning Acts and 
Regulations made thereunder 
 
The Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report, supplementary and a circulatory 
report (copies circulated), which related to Hetton, Houghton and Washington areas, 
copies of which had also been forwarded to each Member of the Council upon 
applications made under the Town and Country Planning Acts and Regulations 
made thereunder. 
 
(For copy report – see original minutes). 
 
Change in Order of Business 
 
The Chairman proposed that the application for 11/03442/FUL – Land North of 
Pattinson Road, Pattinson Industrial Estate, Washington, be heard first. 
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11/03442/FUL – Erection of 83 dwellings, with associated landscaping, parking 
and highway works – Land North of Pattinson Road, Pattinson Industrial 
Estate, Washington 
 
Danielle Pearson, Senior Planner presented the report and was on hand to answer 
Members queries. 
 
Councillor Padgett enquired if there had been any assurances given over Primary 
School places and expressed concern in relation to their distance from the 
development resulting in long journeys and question marks over bus availability etc. 
 
Mrs. Pearson advised that the Authority could only request a financial contribution 
and the ratio provided by Children’s Services had been satisfied. 
 
In response to Councillor Tate’s enquiry as to what the rest of the land was 
designated as, Mrs. Pearson advised that various parts of land designated for 
employment had been released for housing as a departure from the Unitary 
Development Plan 
 
The representative from Hellens Investment advised that Barratt Homes had 
submitted an application for homes on the remaining land and was in the process of 
being validated. 
 
Councillor Thompson enquired over the off site play provision sought in regard to the 
Section 106 Agreement and play provision in the area as he was concerned parents 
would have to travel in a car to the nearest playing area for their children. 
 
The representative of Hellens Investment advised that Teal Farm did have an onsite 
play area and the Barretts application also had an area of open space in the vicinity 
which would be available. 
 
Mrs. Pearson advised that from a planning position there were sometimes requests 
from residents for the removal of the on site play areas due to instances of anti-
social behaviour. 
 
Councillor Thompson referred to the School Places and queried why the funding 
would be given to Holley Park and Lambton Primary Schools when they seemed 
such a distance away. 
 
Mrs. Pearson informed the Committee that Children’s Services had advised that 
these schools had the capacity for the additional intake of pupils. 
 
The Chairman commented that in the cases of big Housing Schemes, Children’s 
Services advise there are plenty of school places yet in Washington, parents are 
fighting for places. 
 
Councillor Thompson commented that it was 2.5 miles by car to the schools, which 
have parking issues, double yellow lines and Nexus have stated that public transport 
is not viable so children will have a 30 minute bus ride plus walk.  This did not fit in 
with the school availability issues and Councillor Thompson had concerns over this. 
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Councillor Scaplehorn wished to echo Councillor Thompson’s concerns. 
 
The representative of Hellens Investment advised that £400,000 of funding would be 
available for road improvements and additional bus lay-bys.  They were also in 
discussions with bus operators but could not proceed without the planning consent. 
 
Councillor Padgett also wished to raise concerns over the limited bus routes in the 
area and commented that he did not want to see children having to get multiple 
buses and emphasised the need to ensure the children were able to get to school 
safely. 
 
1. RESOLVED that the application be delegated to the Deputy Chief Executive 
to:- 
 

(i) grant permission subject to the 20 conditions set out in the circulatory 
report and subject to completion of a Section 106 Agreement by 
6th March 2012 or such other date as is agreed by the Deputy Chief 
Executive;  and 

 
(ii) refuse permission should the legal agreement not be completed by 

6th March 2012 or such other date as is agreed by the Deputy Chief 
Executive. 

 
 
11/01307/FUL – Change of use of building to be used as a gym and martial arts 
centre (amended description) – Former Garage, Mill Pitt, Houghton-le-Spring, 
DH4 4RA 
 
Mike Mattok, Technical Manager, Development Control presented the report and 
was on hand to answer Members queries. 
 
The Chairman introduced Mr. Alan Connolly, agent for the applicant who wished to 
stress that the Members did not need to have concerns as to parking issues as 
whilst it had proved impossible to  purchase the adjacent land, the owner of that land 
had given permission for them to use it for customer parking if needed. However 
there was no real parking problem as the majority of customers did not arrive by car  
The membership for the gym was at the level now where parking was not an issue.  
Mr. Connolly circulated photographs to the Committee. 
 
Mr. Connolly advised that they had invested £20,000 worth of apparatus and 
customers had won several martial art awards, since the facility had opened. 
 
There were letters of support for the proposal and a nearby resident, who had 
experienced anti-social behaviour in the past, has had no problems since the gym 
opened, yet feared these problems could return, should this application be refused. 
 
Mr. Connolly also advised that a number of crimes in the area had been solved via 
the help of the CCTV cameras at the gym. 
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Councillor Scott commented that the gym had provided a great improvement to the 
area but queried if there was the possibility of a Section 106 Agreement to improve 
the roads around the area. 
 
The Chairman commented that the roads had already seen an improvement based 
on the photographs circulated. 
 
Mr. Mattok advised that the applicant had originally offered an informal arrangement 
for parking but unfortunately they could not provide a formal agreement and that in 
the circumstances as there was no highway concern in regard to parking that it was 
inappropriate to require a planning obligation for that  
 
Councillor Scott commented that the gym had been a tremendous help to the area 
and should not be rejected. 
 
Councillor Charlton asked Officers if the parking issues were acceptable.  Eric 
Henderson, Engineer advised that the use was no more onerous than the previous 
planning use of the building in terms of highway safety Councillor Charlton 
commented that it appeared the positives outweighed the negatives for approving 
the application. 
 
2. RESOLVED that the application be approved subject to the three conditions 
set out in the report. 
 
 
11/03412/LAP – Erection of an 8 metre CCTV column including a 360 degree 
camera – Rectory Park, The Broadway, Houghton-le-Spring, DH4 4BB 
 
Councillors Wakefield, Scott and D. Richardson all wished to express their support 
for the application. 
 
3. RESOLVED that the application be approved subject to the six conditions set 
out in the report. 
 
 
11/03553/FUL – Erection of new dwelling (Amended plan received 08.02.2012) – 
Land North of Sycamore House, Louvain Terrace West, Hetton-le-Hole, 
Houghton-le-Spring, DH5 9PR 
 
Mr. Mattok presented the report and advised that a tree had been cut down in the 
garden, which had originally been shown on the application site plans but was not 
protected under a TPO. 
 
There was the potential of Birds/Bats inhabiting the tree but as this was gone, there 
was no evidence to call upon.  Mr. Mattok advised that this reason alone would not 
be sufficient to refuse the application and therefore recommended approval subject 
to the conditions set out in the supplementary report and with an additional condition 
for a further tree planting. 
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Councillor Tate queried that as the back street was very narrow, would a one way 
system not be of benefit. 
 
Mr. Henderson advised that in practice, a one way system would cause more 
problems than it would solve and would resist this option if possible. 
 
4. RESOLVED that the application be approved subject to the 12 conditions as 
set out in the supplementary report and inclusion of an additional condition in relation 
to the planting of a tree. 
 
 
Items for Information 
 
5. RESOLVED that site visits be undertaken to the following applications:- 
 

11/03181/OUT – Site of Emerson House at the request of Councillor 
Thompson. 
 
12/00100/FUL – Land North of Armstrong Road at the request of Councillor 
Scaplehorn. 

 
 
Town and Country Planning Act 1990 – Appeals 
 
The Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copy circulated) concerning the 
appeals received and determined for the period 1st January to 31st January, 2012. 
 
(For copy report – see original minutes). 
 
6. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted. 
 
 
 
 
(Signed) J. FLETCHER, 
  Chairman. 
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PLANNING & HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE  20 MARCH 2012 

 

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF CITY SERVICES 

 

WASHINGTON BUS LINK IMPROVEMENT SCHEMES 

FORMAL OBJECTION 
 
1.0 PURPOSE OF REPORT 

1.1 Planning and Highways Committee, 20 February 2012, deferred the 
decision on objections by Washington Hackney Operators to the 
published order for buses and pedal cycles for 9 bus links in 
Washington. 

1.2 This report is a revised submission of the objections. 

2.0 BACKGROUND 

2.1 The bus links are an original feature when Washington New Town was 
constructed. 

 
2.2 At its meeting of 17th September 2008 Washington Area Committee 

agreed to consider removing all the bus links in the Washington area 
subject to the evaluation of three bus link removal pilot schemes. 

 
2.3 The pilot bus link removal schemes were evaluated during 2009/10 and 

it was concluded that many of the bus links were subject to different 
environmental characteristics.  Removal en masse was not considered 
appropriate, so each bus link was reviewed independently.   

 
2.4 On 1st December 2010 an improvement programme involving a range 

of treatments for the nine bus links received the support of Washington 
Area Committee. 

 
2.5 Implementation of the bus link improvement schemes was approved in 

a Delegated Decision of 14th October 2011, which gave approval to 
implementation subject to a positive public response to the publication 
of proposals. 

 
3.0 PROPOSALS 

 
3.1 The proposed scheme of measures involves the introduction of a new 

Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) and associated signing to create a 
route for buses and pedal cycles only, which is considered to be more 
robust and enforceable.  The bus links affected by the proposals are 
listed below and drawings attached at Appendix A. 
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Table 3.1 – Location of proposed measures 

LOCATION DRAWING NO. 

Well Bank Road, Donwell TRS/10/2018/01 

Barmston Way, Barmston TRS/10/2019/01 

Newstead Court, Glebe TRS/10/2020/01 

Raby Road, Oxclose TRS/10/2021/01 

Titchfield Road, Biddick TRS/10/2022/01 

Hambleton Road, Lambton TRS/10/2023/01 

Vigo Lane, Rickleton TRS/10/2024/01 

Marlborough Road, Sulgrave TRS/10/2025/01 

Un-named bus link from Sycamore 
Avenue to Sedling Road, Harraton 

TRS/10/2026/01 

 
3.2 The estimated cost of introducing the improvements to all nine bus 

links is approximately £25,000, which will be funded from the 2011/12 
Public Transport element of the Local Transport Plan. 

 

4.0 PUBLICATION OF PROPOSALS 
 
4.1 Notices for the publication of proposals were posted on 9th December 

2011 with formal objections required in writing by 6th January 2012.  
The formal objection period was extended from 21 to 28 days due to 
the Christmas period.   

 
4.2 Washington Hackney Operators Association (WHOA) was sent a copy 

of the notice by the Head of Law and Governance in response to their 
comments received previously and as part of the publication of 
proposals process. 

 
4.3 To date one formal objection has been received following the 

publication of proposals and this came from WHOA.  It should be noted 
that WHOA also made comment on a number of other issues not 
relevant to the scheme in question, which will be dealt with as a 
separate matter. 

 
5.0 CONSIDERATION OF OBJECTION  

 

5.1 The following table details the objections received and the reasons 
given as to why this objection should not be upheld:- 



Page 12 of 34

 

 

Table 5.1 – objection and response 

ISSUE RESPONSE 

Did not receive a response to 
previous e-mail of 25 July 2011. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Taxis are not given priority, which 
is in conflict with National 
Guidance. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Barmston Village Centre has 
moved, the old one is to be 
demolished and only the NE38 
Sports Bar remains. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Marlborough Road is isolated, the 
school is quite a distance away 
and the shops are on another 
road. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The previous email received from 
WHOA was in response to the initial 
consultations.  The issues raised were 
considered in association with other 
comments received and the delegated 
decision of 14th October 2011 did not 
uphold the objections.  The council 
recommended that the scheme be 
implemented as proposed, subject to 
a positive response to the publication 
of proposals.  WHOA has been a 
contributor to the statutory consultee 
process and has been formally 
included within the ongoing 
democratic process. 

The Council has to achieve the best 
balance between national guidance 
and local concerns.  It is not 
considered appropriate to give taxis 
blanket access to all restricted 
locations across the City.  Each 
location must be considered on 
individual merit. 
 
Barmston Village Centre is currently 
subject to significant redevelopment.  
Some premises have been relocated 
within the village centre area, but 
these are still within 50m of the bus 
link.  The proposed bus link 
improvement scheme is still 
considered appropriate to prevent 
through traffic using the village centre. 
 
Marlborough Road provides vehicle 
access to Usworth Grange Primary 
School, within 100m of the bus link.      
The bus link segregates Marlborough 
Road from Manor Road.  The local 
shops and Usworth Colliery Primary 
School are located in Manor Road 
within 50m and 200m of the bus link 
respectively.  Whilst pedestrian 
access is obtained from adjacent 
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Newstead Court has a school 
close by, has no village centre and 
is on a blind bend, which is a 
danger to pedestrians. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Sycamore Drive near Wear 
Industrial Estate is fully supported 
by WHOA. 
 
Washington Area Committee has a 
deciding vote and has funded 
schemes without public 
consultation, such as the Brandy 
Lane Road Closure. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

roads / footpaths, Marlborough Road 
clearly serves as a route to schools 
and shops. 
 
The curvature of Newstead Court is 
considered acceptable as traffic flow 
is relatively low due to the existence of 
the bus link.  In Newstead Court there 
have been no personal injury 
accidents reported by Northumbria 
Police in the last three year period to 
September 2011.  Newstead Court is 
in close proximity to the Galleries and 
would become a very popular 
alternative access road if the bus link 
were to be removed; this could be to 
the detriment of road safety.  The 
village centre has been demolished, 
but there are plans to redevelop the 
area in future. 
 
Comment noted. 
 
 
 
The Council followed statutory 
consultation procedures to close the 
bus link in Brandy Lane.  When the 
scheme was published in the public 
domain, formal objections were 
received including an objection from 
WHOA.  The formal objections were 
considered by the Planning and 
Highways Committee of the Council 
before a delegated decision to 
implement the scheme was made by 
the Executive Director of City 
Services.  The same process is being 
followed for the current bus link 
improvement schemes. 

 

6.0 ISSUES DISCUSSED BY COMMITTEE 

6.1 The previous Planning and Highways Committee of 20th February 2012 
debated a number of issues in respect to the content of the proposals 
and the objection from WHOA.  These issues have been summarised 
below. 
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Issue Comment 

Barmston Village Centre has 
changed whilst the scheme has 
been developed.  Shops had been 
relocated and housing was to be 
demolished.  Could the Barmston 
element of the project be deferred 
pending further consideration? 
 
Taxis always had been allowed to 
use the links as they are 
considered public service vehicles.  
If they were not permitted to use 
the bus links it would result in long 
detours.   
 
Taxis are the only form of public 
transport which operated 24/7 they 
should be allowed to use the links. 
and felt that allowing taxis to use 
the links would help reduce CO2 
omissions 
 
Had any complaints had been 
made from the public in the area 
on this issue as these would need 
to be taken into consideration. 
 
 
Historically the links were actually 
pedestrian areas which the buses 
were allowed to use.  They are a 
different concept to the bus routes 
such as on the A690.   
 
Abuse of bus links was usually by 
cars and had nothing to do with 
taxis. 
 
 
 
 
22 favourable responses out of 85 
properties consulted was not an 
overwhelming endorsement of the 
scheme. 

There is no evidence to suggest that 
the proposals would not be suitable 
for the area once the re-development 
of Barmston is complete.  The impact 
of any further changes would be 
considered by the Council if problems 
become evident in future. 
 
Taxis are currently prohibited from 
using the bus links and the current 
proposals do not extinguish any 
current rights.  
 
 
 
It should be noted that taxi trips are 
only sustainable in one direction 
normally and whilst it will provide a 
public service, it will also increase 
traffic flows in the village centre.   
 
 
The Area Committee had acted upon 
public concern over the use of the bus 
links and has already considered the 
implications of amending the use of 
the links. 
 
Noted 
 
 
 
 
 
There is evidence to suggest that taxis 
are currently utilising the bus links as 
well as the general public.  It is 
considered that allowing taxi access in 
this situation will reduce the 
compliance by the general public. 
 
Response rates for public consultation 
events generally range between 20 
and 30 %.  This response rate is 
considered acceptable. 

 
7.23 Committee then RESOLVED that the item be deferred pending further 

discussions, consideration and possible consultation. 
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8.0 FURTHER CONSIDERATIONS 

8.1 The Portfolio Holder for the Attractive and Inclusive City, the Chair of 
Area Committee and the Head of Law and Governance have been 
consulted for advice. 

8.2 Extensive consultations were carried out during the development of the 
nine Bus Link Improvement Schemes.  The nine schemes received the 
support of Washington Area Committee on 1st December 2011.  
Implementation of the nine schemes was approved in the Delegated 
Decision of 14th October 2011, subject to a positive response to the 
publication of proposals. 

 
8.3 Many of the issues discussed at Committee have been considered 

during the development of the scheme.  The proposals have been 
generated through consideration of the competing demands at each 
location.  It is clear that limiting vehicular movement through the bus 
links has gained public support and any subsequent increase may 
influence road safety concerns due to the proximity of schools and 
village centres. 

 
8.4 The objections are not considered to be significant as the proposals do 

not extinguish any existing right for taxis to use the bus links, therefore 
the objection should not be upheld. 

 
8.5 Therefore, Committee is requested to consider the formal objection 

about taxi access through the approved Bus Link Improvement 
Scheme and confirm its support, or otherwise, to the recommendations 
of this report. 

 
9.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 

9.1 It is therefore RECOMMENDED that:- 

(i) The formal objection received during the publication of 
proposals opposing the proposed bus link improvement 
schemes should not be upheld. 

(ii) The Executive Director of City Services be requested to instruct 
the Head of Law and Government to confirm the making of the 
proposed orders. 

(iii) The objector is informed of the decision and any items not 
considered relevant to this objection will be given a formal 
response. 
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APPENDIX A 

 

 

 

PROPOSED LAYOUT DRAWINGS 
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APPENDIX B 

 

 

 

OBJECTION RECEIVED 
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